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(2) A recipient shall not use or dis-
tribute a publication of the type de-
scribed in this paragraph which sug-
gests, by text or illustration, that such
recipient treats applicants, students,
or employees differently on the basis of
sex except as such treatment is per-
mitted by this part.

(c) Distribution. Each recipient shall
distribute without discrimination on
the basis of sex each publication de-
scribed in paragraph (b) of this section,
and shall apprise each of its admission
and employment recruitment rep-
resentatives of the policy of non-
discrimination described in paragraph
(a) of this section, and require such
representatives to adhere to such pol-
icy.

(Secs. 901, 902, Education Amendments of
1972, 86 Stat. 373, 374; 20 U.S.C. 1681, 1682)

Subpart B—Coverage

§ 86.11 Application.

Except as provided in this subpart,
this Part 86 applies to every recipient
and to each education program or ac-
tivity operated by such recipient which
receives or benefits from Federal finan-
cial assistance.

(Secs. 901, 902, Education Amendments of
1972, 86 Stat. 373, 374; 20 U.S.C. 1681, 1682)

§ 86.12 Educational institutions con-
trolled by religious organizations.

(a) Application. This part does not
apply to an educational institution
which is controlled by a religious orga-
nization to the extent application of
this part would not be consistent with
the religious tenets of such organiza-
tion.

(b) Exemption. An educational institu-
tion which wishes to claim the exemp-
tion set forth in paragraph (a) of this
section, shall do so by submitting in
writing to the Director a statement by
the highest ranking official of the in-
stitution, identifying the provisions of
this part which conflict with a specific
tenet of the religious organization.

(Secs. 901, 902, Education Amendments of
1972, 86 Stat. 373, 374; 20 U.S.C. 1681, 1682)

§ 86.13 Military and merchant marine
educational institutions.

This part does not apply to an edu-
cational institution whose primary
purpose is the training of individuals
for a military service of the United
States or for the merchant marine.

(Secs. 901, 902, Education Amendments of
1972, 86 Stat. 373, 374; 20 U.S.C. 1681, 1682)

§ 86.14 Membership practices of cer-
tain organizations.

(a) Social fraternities and sororities.
This part does not apply to the mem-
bership practices of social fraternities
and sororities which are exempt from
taxation under section 501(a) of the In-
ternal Revenue Code of 1954, the active
membership of which consists pri-
marily of students in attendance at in-
stitutions of higher education.

(b) YMCA, YWCA, Girl Scouts, Boy
Scouts and Camp Fire Girls. This part
does not apply to the membership prac-
tices of the Young Men’s Christian As-
sociation, the Young Women’s Chris-
tian Association, the Girl Scouts, the
Boy Scouts and Camp Fire Girls.

(c) Voluntary youth service organiza-
tions. This part does not apply to the
membership practices of voluntary
youth service organizations which are
exempt from taxation under section
501(a) of the Internal Revenue Code of
1954 and the membership of which has
been traditionally limited to members
of one sex and principally to persons of
less than nineteen years of age.

(Secs. 901, 902, Education Amendments of
1972, 86 Stat. 373, 374; 20 U.S.C. 1681, 1682; sec.
3(a) of Pub. L. 93–568, 88 Stat. 1862 amending
sec. 901)

§ 86.15 Admissions.
(a) Admissions to educational insti-

tutions prior to June 24, 1973, are not
covered by this part.

(b) Administratively separate units. For
the purposes only of this section,
§§ 86.16 and 86.17, and Subpart C, each
administratively separate unit shall be
deemed to be an educational institu-
tion.

(c) Application of Subpart C. Except as
provided in paragraphs (d) and (e) of
this section, Subpart C applies to each
recipient. A recipient to which Subpart
C applies shall not discriminate on the
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basis of sex in admission or recruit-
ment in violation of that subpart.

(d) Educational institutions. Except as
provided in paragraph (e) of this sec-
tion as to recipients which are edu-
cational institutions, Subpart C applies
only to institutions of vocational edu-
cation, professional education, grad-
uate higher education, and public insti-
tutions of undergraduate higher edu-
cation.

(e) Public institutions of undergraduate
higher education. Subpart C does not
apply to any public institution of un-
dergraduate higher education which
traditionally and continually from its
establishment has had a policy of ad-
mitting only students of one sex.

(Secs. 901, 902, Education Amendments of
1972, 86 Stat. 373, 374; 20 U.S.C. 1681, 1682)

[40 FR 24128, June 4, 1975; 40 FR 39506, Aug.
28, 1975]

§ 86.16 Educational institutions eligi-
ble to submit transition plans.

(a) Application. This section applies
to each educational institution to
which Subpart C applies which:

(1) Admitted only students of one sex
as regular students as of June 23, 1972;
or

(2) Admitted only students of one sex
as regular students as of June 23, 1965,
but thereafter admitted as regular stu-
dents, students of the sex not admitted
prior to June 23, 1965.

(b) Provision for transition plans. An
educational institution to which this
section applies shall not discriminate
on the basis of sex in admission or re-
cruitment in violation of Subpart C un-
less it is carrying out a transition plan
approved by the United States Com-
missioner of Education as described in
§ 86.17, which plan provides for the
elimination of such discrimination by
the earliest practicable date but in no
event later than June 23, 1979.

(Secs. 901, 902, Education Amendments of
1972, 86 Stat. 373, 374; 20 U.S.C. 1681, 1682)

§ 86.17 Transition plans.

(a) Submission of plans. An institution
to which § 86.16 applies and which is
composed of more than one administra-
tively separate unit may submit either
a single transition plan applicable to

all such units, or a separate transition
plan applicable to each such unit.

(b) Content of plans. In order to be ap-
proved by the United States Commis-
sioner of Education, a transition plan
shall:

(1) State the name, address, and Fed-
eral Interagency Committee on Edu-
cation (FICE) Code of the educational
institution submitting such plan, the
administratively separate units to
which the plan is applicable, and the
name, address, and telephone number
of the person to whom questions con-
cerning the plan may be addressed. The
person who submits the plan shall be
the chief administrator or president of
the institution, or another individual
legally authorized to bind the institu-
tion to all actions set forth in the plan.

(2) State whether the educational in-
stitution or administratively separate
unit admits students of both sexes, as
regular students and, if so, when it
began to do so.

(3) Identify and describe with respect
to the educational institution or ad-
ministratively separate unit any obsta-
cles to admitting students without dis-
crimination on the basis of sex.

(4) Describe in detail the steps nec-
essary to eliminate as soon as prac-
ticable each obstacle so identified and
indicate the schedule for taking these
steps and the individual directly re-
sponsible for their implementation.

(5) Include estimates of the number
of students, by sex, expected to apply
for, be admitted to, and enter each
class during the period covered by the
plan.

(c) Nondiscrimination. No policy or
practice of a recipient to which § 86.16
applies shall result in treatment of ap-
plicants to or students of such recipi-
ent in violation of Subpart C unless
such treatment is necessitated by an
obstacle identified in paragraph (b)(3)
of this section and a schedule for elimi-
nating that obstacle has been provided
as required by paragraph (b)(4) of this
section.

(d) Effects of past exclusion. To over-
come the effects of past exclusion of
students on the basis of sex, each edu-
cational institution to which § 86.16 ap-
plies shall include in its transition
plan, and shall implement, specific
steps designed to encourage individuals
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of the previously excluded sex to apply
for admission to such institution. Such
steps shall include instituting recruit-
ment programs which emphasize the
institution’s commitment to enrolling
students of the sex previously ex-
cluded.

(Secs. 901, 902, Education Amendments of
1972, 86 Stat. 373, 374; 20 U.S.C. 1681, 1682)

[40 FR 24128, June 4, 1975; 40 FR 39506, Aug.
28, 1975]

§§ 86.18—86.20 [Reserved]

Subpart C—Discrimination on the
Basis of Sex in Admission and
Recruitment Prohibited

§ 86.21 Admission.
(a) General. No person shall, on the

basis of sex, be denied admission, or be
subjected to discrimination in admis-
sion, by any recipient to which this
subpart applies, except as provided in
§§ 86.16 and 86.17.

(b) Specific prohibitions. (1) In deter-
mining whether a person satisfies any
policy or criterion for admission, or in
making any offer of admission, a re-
cipient to which this subpart applies
shall not:

(i) Give preference to one person over
another on the basis of sex, by ranking
applicants separately on such basis, or
otherwise;

(ii) Apply numerical limitations upon
the number or proportion of persons of
either sex who may be admitted; or

(iii) Otherwise treat one individual
differently from another on the basis of
sex.

(2) A recipient shall not administer
or operate any test or other criterion
for admission which has a dispropor-
tionately adverse effect on persons on
the basis of sex unless the use of such
test or criterion is shown to predict
validly success in the education pro-
gram or activity in question and alter-
native tests or criteria which do not
have such a disproportionately adverse
effect are shown to be unavailable.

(c) Prohibitions relating to marital or
parental status. In determining whether
a person satisfies any policy or cri-
terion for admission, or in making any
offer of admission, a recipient to which
this subpart applies:

(1) Shall not apply any rule con-
cerning the actual or potential paren-
tal, family, or marital status of a stu-
dent or applicant which treats persons
differently on the basis of sex;

(2) Shall not discriminate against or
exclude any person on the basis of
pregnancy, childbirth, termination of
pregnancy, or recovery therefrom, or
establish or follow any rule or practice
which so discriminates or excludes;

(3) Shall treat disabilities related to
pregnancy, childbirth, termination of
pregnancy, or recovery therefrom in
the same manner and under the same
policies as any other temporary dis-
ability or physical condition; and

(4) Shall not make pre-admission in-
quiry as to the marital status of an ap-
plicant for admission, including wheth-
er such applicant is ‘‘Miss’’ or ‘‘Mrs.’’
A recipient may make pre-admission
inquiry as to the sex of an applicant for
admision, but only if such inquiry is
made equally of such applicants of both
sexes and if the results of such inquiry
are not used in connection with dis-
crimination prohibited by this part.

(Secs. 901, 902, Education Amendments of
1972, 86 Stat. 373, 374; 20 U.S.C. 1681, 1682)

§ 86.22 Preference in admission.

A recipient to which this subpart ap-
plies shall not give preference to appli-
cants for admission, on the basis of at-
tendance at any educational institu-
tion or other school or entity which ad-
mits as students or predominantly
members of one sex, if the giving of
such preference has the effect of dis-
criminating on the basis of sex in vio-
lation of this subpart.

(Secs. 901, 902, Education Amendments of
1972, 86 Stat. 373, 374; 20 U.S.C. 1681, 1682)

§ 86.23 Recruitment.

(a) Nondiscriminatory recruitment. A
recipient to which this subpart applies
shall not discriminate on the basis of
sex in the recruitment and admission
of students. A recipient may be re-
quired to undertake additional recruit-
ment efforts for one sex as remedial ac-
tion pursuant to § 86.3(a), and may
choose to undertake such efforts as af-
firmative action pursuant to § 86.3(b).
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